# Yates, William James [1]

## Yates, William James

by Robert M. Topkins, 1996

28 Aug. 1827-25 Oct. 1888



Oil portrait of William J. Yates by Mary Lyde Hicks
Williams, 1915. Item H.1916.60.1 from the collections of
the North Carolina Museum of History.

[2] William James Yates, newspaper editor, was a native of
Fayetteville [3], the fourth of six children of James (1788–1850) and Elizabeth Roach Yates (ca. 1793–29 May 1879). One
of Yates's younger brothers was the Reverend Edwin A. Yates (1829–1909).

At age thirteen Yates began work as an apprentice in the printing office of the FayettevilleNorth Carolinian, a Democratic newspaper then published by Hardy L. Holmes, a prominent lawyer. In October 1853 he purchased an interest in the North Carolinian from Robert K. Bryan, and the two men published the paper as joint proprietors until September 1854, when Yates acquired Bryan's interest and became sole proprietor of the journal. In December 1855, citing "impaired health and a large and arduous business," Yates named Josiah Johnson of Sampson County [4] as joint editor and proprietor. In June 1856, again giving poor health as his reason, Yates sold his interest in the North Carolinian to Johnson and moved to Charlotte [5]. The following September he bought the Charlotte Western Democrat from John J. Palmer and became its editor. With the exception of a brief period of retirement in the early 1880s, Yates remained connected with this paper for the rest of his life. The Western Democrat [6] was founded in Charlotte in January 1853 by Robert P. Waring and Rufus M. Herron. Under Yates's ownership it became an effective organ of the Democratic party [7] in the western part of the state. A staunch, lifelong Democrat, Yates made no attempt to conceal his devotion to the party. The Western Democrat appeared without interruption throughout the Civil War [8]; it was the only antebellum North Carolina newspaper that could make that claim.

After the war the paper continued to flourish despite increased competition from other Charlotte newspapers. Yates, who associated himself with the Bourbon or conservative element of the Democratic party, was vitally interested in North Carolina's economic welfare and in the growth and development of Charlotte. In December 1870 he changed the name of his paper from the *Western Democrat* to the *Charlotte Democrat*. On 1 Oct. 1881 he sold it to James M. Strong, then owner of the Charlotte *Southern Home*; the two papers were then merged into a new publication called the *Charlotte Home and Democrat* (later the *Charlotte Home-Democrat*). Yates retired, but finding himself "unable to stay away" from the printing office, he returned in February 1884 as editor and resumed an active role in the management of the paper until his death. In July 1887—slightly more than a year before he died—the name of the paper was changed back to the *Charlotte Democrat*. In 1896 James Strong disposed of the *Democrat*, and it was discontinued the next year.

1



Masthead of the *Western Democrat* (Charlotte, NC), December 22, 1857. The paper was owned by William J. Yates. Presented on DigitalNC.

Although implored by friends and associates to do so, William J. Yates never sought elective office. He was, however, appointed to several state boards and councils by various governors. During the first term of Governor John W. Ellis [10] in 1859–60, Yates was a member of the Council of State [11]. He served on the State Library Board during one term of the Civil War–era administration of Governor Zebulon B. Vance [12]. From 1879 until his death Yates was a trustee of The University of North Carolina [13], in which he took a lively interest. From 1883 he distinguished himself as a member of the board of the Western North Carolina Insane Asylum at Morganton and at the time of his death was serving as first chairman. Yates was also a member of the state Democratic executive committee in 1884 and a director of two railroad companies. He was a close personal friend and adviser of Governor Vance and a number of other state political leaders.

On 13 Aug. 1850 Yates married Mary Louise Laurence, the oldest daughter of John Laurence of Fayetteville; before her death on 21 Jan. 1857 at age twenty-three, the couple had two sons, both of whom died as young children. On 24 Nov. 1857 Yates married Sallie Springs (14 Feb. 1838–18 Mar. 1899), the third child of Alexander and Eliza Marsh Springs of Mecklenburg County. They had three sons and six daughters: William J., Jr. (b. 1870), David Schenck, Clara (Mrs. James H. Ross), Sallie (Mrs. I. W. Faison), Laura (Mrs. Walter W. Watt, d. 13 Jan. 1889), Addie P. (d. 20 July 1889), Mamie (Mrs. E. L. Keesler), and Bettie (Mrs. H. N. Pharr, d. 3 Feb. 1899). A stepdaughter, Lizzie (Mrs. Thomas Simons Clarkson, 1856–1906), also lived with the family for many years.

Long a member of the Tryon Street Methodist Church, Yates was buried in Elmwood Cemetery, Charlotte.

#### References:

John Brevard Alexander, The History of Mecklenburg County from 1740 to 1900 (1902). [14]

Charlotte Daily Observer, 19 Mar. 1899, 1 June 1915.

Charlotte Democrat, 26 Oct., 2 Nov. 1888.

Charlotte Western Democrat, 7 Oct. 1856.

Zebulon F. Curtis, "William J. Yates," *Trinity Archive* 10 (March 1897).

Jerome Dowd, Sketches of Prominent Living North Carolinians (1888). [15]

Fayetteville North Carolinian, 28 Sept. 1850, 1 Oct. 1853, 23 Sept. 1854, 15 Dec. 1855, 28 June, 5 July, 30 Aug. 1856, 24 Jan., 3 Dec. 1857.

Fayetteville Observer, 20 Aug. 1850.

### **Image Credits:**

Williams, Mary Lyde Hicks. "[Portrait of William J. Yates], Accession #: H.1916.60.1 [2]." 1915. North Carolina Museum of History. (accessed February 17, 2014).

Western Democrat (Charlotte, NC), December 22, 1857. <a href="http://library.digitalnc.org/cdm/ref/collection/newscwd/id/1679">http://library.digitalnc.org/cdm/ref/collection/newscwd/id/1679</a> [9] (accessed February 17, 2014).

### Subjects:

Antebellum (1820-1861) [16]

Civil War (1861-1865) [17]

Reconstruction (1865-1876) [18]

Biographies [19]

Newspapers and magazines [20]

Writers, journalists, and editors [21]

Authors:

Topkins, Robert M. [22]

Origin - location:

Charlotte [23]

University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill [24]

From:

Dictionary of North Carolina Biography, University of North Carolina Press.[25]

1 January 1996 | Topkins, Robert M.

### Source URL: <a href="https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/yates-william-james">https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/yates-william-james</a>

#### Links

[1] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/yates-william-james [2] http://collections.ncdcr.gov/RediscoveryProficioPublicSearch/ShowItem.aspx?35457+

 $\begin{tabular}{ll} [3] $https://www.ncpedia.org/fayetteville-0 [4] $https://www.ncpedia.org/geography/sampson [5] $https://www.ncpedia.org/geography/charlotte [6] $https://www.ncpedia.org/geography/sampson [5] $https://www.ncpedia.org/geography/charlotte [6] $https://www.ncpedia.org/geography/sampson [5] $https://www.ncpedia.org/geography/charlotte [6] $https://www.ncpedia.org/geography/sampson [5] $https://www.ncpedia.org/geography/sampson [5] $https://www.ncpedia.org/geography/sampson [6] $https://www.ncpedia.org/geography/sampson$ 

http://www.digitalnc.org/newspapers/western-democrat-charlotte-n-c/ [7] https://www.ncpedia.org/democratic-party [8]

https://www.ncpedia.org/history/cw-1900/civil-war [9] http://library.digitalnc.org/cdm/ref/collection/newscwd/id/1679 [10]

https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/ellis-john-willis [11] https://www.ncpedia.org/council-state [12] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/vance-zebulon-baird [13] https://www.ncpedia.org/university-north-carolina-chapel-hi [14]

 $https://archive.org/details/The History Of Mecklenburg Countync From 1740 To 1900\ [15]$ 

https://archive.org/stream/sketchesofpromin00dowd#page/168/mode/2up [16] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/antebellum-1820-1 [17]

https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/civil-war [18] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/reconstruction [19]

 $\underline{\text{https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/biography-term}} \ [20] \ \underline{\text{https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/newspapers}} \ [21]$ 

https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/writer [22] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/authors/topkins-robert-m [23]

https://www.ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/piedmon-24 [24] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/piedmon-33 [25]

https://www.ncpedia.org/category/entry-source/dictionary-no